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	Welcome/ Introduction

Sue Bennett started the meeting by thanking everyone for taking the time to attend.  She welcomed back some regulars to this annual meeting but also some first time attenders. She explained that the purpose of this meeting was to discuss ways we can improve the services we already offer and to discuss and consult with representatives of our patient list on changes within the medical centre and services offered.

We also wanted to discuss the findings of a CFEP survey of patients which was run in the practice earlier this year.  She explained that CFEP is a national company which writes the questions and collates the replies on behalf of the practice they then write a report for the practice to review, she explained that GP’s have to run these surveys as part of their revalidation for continuing to practise.  

PATIENT SURVEY RESULTS (CFEP)

We started by reviewing our CFEP Survey results and Sue Bennett explained that 185 patients took part in this anonymous survey and that our current registered patient list is 12,450, so the results only reflect a small proportion of our patient list and possibly not a completely accurate representation.  The patients present had received a summary of our CFEP results ahead of today’s meeting for them to read and review. The practice team had been disappointed that our overall rating of 88% about the practice being good, very good or excellent, as this was down on our 90% rating last year.  However the national results of 83.8% for this year was also down on the previous year of 84.8%.  So Caen continues to rate higher than the national average for practices. 

However the two main areas of criticism in our results were telephone access and opening hours, however Caen did score higher than the national rate in both of these areas.  Sue Bennett explained that these areas are sometimes raised by patients completing our Friends and Family survey which is always running in the practice, this has also raised the issue of the ‘scrum’ at the front door in the mornings.  She wanted to take this opportunity to explain to the group how we have tried to address the issue of telephone access for our patients and to discuss opening hours and national directives.
TELEPHONE ACCESS ANDTHE 8.30AM ‘SCRUM’
Sue Bennett explained that the team has thought long and hard and discussed at team meetings how we might improve telephone access and the 8.30am ‘scrum’ and the following changes have already been implemented at the practice.

She explained that approximately 2½ years ago we increased the number of telephone lines from 6 lines to 10 lines coming into the practice.  All receptionists now remain in reception between 8.30am-9am to help answer the telephones before moving onto other tasks.  We continue to promote on-line access for patients to book their own appointments on-line, thus reducing the demand by telephone.  We now have approximately 50% of our patient list registered to use online access.  Although the practice has no plan at present to increase the number of telephone lines further (as we would not have the staff to man these lines), it might be something we need to consider in the future if the practice numbers continue to increase.  From a practice perspective there seem to be fewer calls coming into the practice early in the morning compared to last year and our telephone system statistics confirm this.

The group said that many patients still have the perception that you do need to call early if you want an appointment on the day, and another commented that you can sometimes call at 8.45am and all the appointments have already been booked.  Sue Bennett explained that we do amend the number of on-line bookable appointments each day depending on the number of GP’s working so we still have appointments to offer patients calling the practice. Demand on any two days is never the same so planning can be hard to predict, but we do try to arrange extra cover with locum GP’s on days we envisage being short of GP appointments due to annual leave or GP’s needing to attend meetings, training, etc.
One patient asked about the types of appointments we offer and Sue Bennett explained that we offer three types of appointments.  Book in advance appointments , which can be booked either in person or on-line 5-6 weeks in advance, Day Before appointments which are releases at 11am the day before for booking the next day and on the day appointments which are released on the day, these are released from 6am online and in person when the practice opens at 8.30am.  Not all of the patients present were aware that we offered day before appointments and said they might consider these in future.
A number of patients said they have experienced issues with their on-line access registration over the past few months after a system up date.  Sue Bennett explained that this software is not managed by the practice but by a national company who were fully aware of the issues patients were experiencing.  On discussion it was agreed that the issues experienced by patients had now settled.  The patients commented that the receptionists had been very helpful over the period when patients had been experiencing issues.  

One patient asked if we only deal with appointment bookings first thing in the morning.  Sue Bennett explained that we encourage our patients to call later in the morning for things other than booking an appointment and that we have a message on our telephone system asking them to call after 11am for results.  Receptionists often ask patients if in the future they could call later for non-appointment queries, however it is difficult not to take a call for something other than an appointment if the patient calls early as for the patient calling it is urgent and they have been waiting for us to be open and probably would not appreciate us asking them to call again later when we are less busy.

The practice feels that some patient’s expectation of not being able to get an appointment is in fact that they were unable to get an appointment with the doctor of their choice.  Some of the patients agreed with this comment and said that you sometimes have to be prepared to wait to see the GP of your choice and many are happy to do this.  Sue Bennett explained that this can be the case but the practice will always offer a GP contact either face to face or by telephone on the day for all patients who request this, the practice will never refuse to see a patient but it may not be with the GP of their choice.  The patients said that surely if you are unwell on the day and need to see a GP you should be happy that one is available to see and treat you.

With regards to the 8.30am ‘scrum’ the reception team now go to the lobby at 8.15am and 8.25am (before we open) to invite all patients with a booked appointment or number for the blood clinic to come into the practice, check in and wait in the waiting room.  The practice feels that this has greatly reduced the number of patients presenting at the reception desk at 8.30am when we open and the practice feels the start of the day is more controlled and calmer, the receptionists report that they can clear the morning rush much quicker than before.  The patients commented that the patient checking machine is great and means they do not have to go and wait at the reception desk, if they have booked on-line they do not have to have any contact with the reception team.  They were reminded however to make sure they press the ‘finish’ at the end of the process to ensure they have checked in correctly!
One patient asked if we perform blood tests at other times of the day and would this not help reduce the number attending the practice at 8.30am.  Sue Bennett explained that we do offer booked blood clinic appointments on certain days later in the morning and some in the afternoon, but the latest we can take blood samples is 3pm due to the transport arrangements for the samples to be taken to the hospital for testing.  Some bloods can be kept overnight but not all.  We continue to offer the daily first come first served blood clinic between 8.30am – 9.30am and this appears to suit working patients and those who need to have a fasted blood sample.

Sue Bennett explained that we are continuing to monitor the telephone calls and we are discussing and considering change to help improve the experience for our patients frequently.
OPENING HOURS
Sue Bennett explained that there is a national drive by the government to get clusters of practices, NOT individual practices to open from 8am to 8pm 7 days per week including bank holidays for routine appointments NOT urgent or walk-in appointments.
Caen is in a cluster with South Molton, Ilfracombe and Lynton and we have talked with them about how they might provide such a service but due to the demographics you can easily see why this would not work. Why would a patient from Braunton want to go to South Molton for a routine appointment to see a clinician they do not know and probably would not see again. 
Sue Bennett said the practice team can see how this might work in Exeter where there are lots of practices across the city in quite close proximity to each other but it is difficult to see how it can work in a rural area.  The team feels strongly that what is right for one area is not necessarily right for the patients at Caen.
Caen GP’s had wanted to open on Saturday mornings to offer their patients routine appointments as they felt there was a need and demand for this but NEW Devon CCG would not agree to this at this time.  The practice team feels that this is a political promise and the government wants to be able to say that practices are open from 8am till 8pm, 7 days per week but they don’t want to fund it properly and they won’t tell you it’s not every practice but only in clusters of practices.
Sue Bennett reminded the patients that by opening for longer or over more days does not mean there will be more GP and nurse appointments as there is a national shortage of both. GP’s already work long days that are very intense, typically seeing 34 patients in booked appointments, talk to other patients on the telephone, deal with correspondence from the hospitals and other organisations involved in their patients care, write referral letters, check their test results for their patients and action, do home visits, check and sign the prescriptions for all those repeat medications and so on and so on. She informed them that some practices around the country are employing pharmacists, paramedics and nurse practitioners to try to enable them to cope with the demand but these appointments are not the same as seeing your GP.  This is not being considered at Caen but if demand continues and the government continues to push for longer opening hours it may need to be considered.
Sue Bennett explained that some practices are also starting to look at consulting via email and skype to try to alleviate the pressure on appointments but this is not favoured at Caen.  Dr Bennett explained that seeing the patient face to face is so important for making an assessment of their medical needs.  Many of the patients said they did not feel this was necessary at Caen as you can always see or speak to a GP if needed.
Sue Bennett explained that the team at Caen strive to provide a high quality service in the core hours of Monday to Friday 8am to 6pm but if this is to become a 24 hour service 7 days a week we will struggle to offer the same level of care.

Many of the patients commented that we already have an out of hours service if you have an acute problem that cannot wait until the surgery re-opens so why do we need GP practices to open around the clock.  They also said that they probably would not be prepared to travel for a routine appointment but would rather wait to see their own GP as these routine follow ups can usually wait.   




Other areas raised for discussion by the practice team included.
DNA’s

Sue Bennett informed the group the number of patients failing to attend for their booked appointments with a doctor or nurse had risen to an all-time high.  The patients present were surprised by this high number and agreed that it was not acceptable.  They thought the posters displayed by the practice stating the numbers of DNA’s each month was a good way to highlight the issue to patients as many had seen these posters and were shocked by the numbers.

Dr Bennett explained that it is really important for patients to call and cancel their appointment or cancel it on-line, even if this is at short notice as we can often re-fill the slot with a patient who needs to be seen.

Sue Bennett informed the group that we have just introduced text confirmations when a patient books an appointment followed by a text reminder a couple of days before their appointment.  The practice hopes that this will help reduce the number of patients failing to attend their booked appointment but it is too early to establish this yet. Some of the patients present said they had received these messages and thought it was a great idea.  

Sue Bennett reminded them that it is important that patients ensure we have a mobile number stored on their medical records and that this is kept up to date for this reminder service to work.  
FLU CLINICS
Sue Bennett informed the group that our influenza campaign is now in full swing.  We have been promoting and booking clinic appointments since mid-August and invitation letters are due to be sent to eligible patients who have not yet booked their appointments at the end of September.   She explained that we are responsible for vaccinating all patients aged 65 years and over, patients aged 6 months to 64 years with a chronic disease and all children aged 2 years and 3 years.  Children aged 4 years to 9 years will be vaccinated in school and this year the school vaccination contract has been awarded to Virgin Care.  In addition this year health and social care workers are also eligible for a vaccination.
This year NHS England has introduced a new adjuvanted vaccination for patients aged 65 years and over, those aged 18 years to 64 years receive a quadrivalent vaccination and those patients aged under 18 years of age receive a nasal vaccination.  Due to the volume of patients the practice needs to vaccinate and having to offer three different types of vaccination we have had to schedule different clinics for the different cohorts, this has resulted in some family members not being able to attend the same clinics, but it is important that the practice vaccinates all patients with the correct vaccine for their cohort.  In addition we are also responsible for vaccinating our housebound and nursing home patients.

One patient suggested that we promote the vaccination and clinic dates in local groups and offered to display some promotional information at two groups that she and her husband are involved with.  The practice team thought this was a great idea and will consider this for next year’s promotional campaign.  

The group asked if they can attend a pharmacy for their vaccination and does this help the practice.  Sue Bennett explained that for eligible patients it is better if they attend the practice for their vaccinations as this is a source of income for the practice, but non-eligible patients can attend a pharmacy and pay to receive a vaccination if they desire.

LIVE WELL IN BRAUNTON

Sue Bennett shared with the group this local initiative which Dr Susanna Hill is working on with a group of Braunton residents.  They have already produced a Directory of Services which is available in the village and surrounding area and hope to shortly appoint an administrator who will promote local services and sign post people to services of interest.  Copies of the directory were shared with the group and many were surprised at how much is actually available in our local community.  Some of the group have also been involved in this initiative or feature in the directory.

ANY OTHER QUESTIONS

Sue Bennett then asked if anyone had any questions they would like to put to the practice team.

One patient asked why the nurses at Caen could not issue medication when they attended for their chronic disease check (asthma, diabetes etc), as the nurse at her previous surgery had done.  Dr Bennett explained that none of our practice nurses were currently nurse prescribers and that the course they would need to undertake to become a nurse prescriber was lengthy and extensive.  He explained that once they have become a nurse prescriber they are still limited in the medicine they can issue.  The practice did not feel this was a time consuming exercise at the practice as the GP’s are happy for nurses to interrupt them between patients to request a prescription. 
One patient asked if we displayed a poster about verbal abuse not being acceptable or tolerated as a deterrent or whether we have an issue with this at the practice.  Sue Bennett explained that on the whole the practice does not have an issue but on occasions patients can be verbally abusive to the reception staff.
One patient asked what the practice policy was for a patient falling in the village needing medical attention.  He said that on occasions this has caused bad PR for the practice especially when patients can wait some time for an ambulance.  Sue Bennett explained that the practice policy is that we will accept any emergency patient attending the practice and that the GP/nurse will attend incidents in the car park outside the practice. She went on to state that we are not an emergency unit and that Braunton does have First Responders for these types of incidents.  Only this week the practice team attended a patient who had fallen in the car park who could not be moved to the practice for care and then had to wait for the ambulance.  When the team returned to the practice and resumed normal service a number of patients had complained about the time they had had to wait for their booked appointment.  

One patient wanted to personally thank the team for the help they had recently provided him with when he had attended the practice with angina.  He said the care he had received could not be faulted and he had been very grateful to everyone.
A few of the patients present said that the service at Caen is superior to services they have received or family members have received in others areas and said the patients of Braunton should feel very lucky.  Sue Bennett thanked them for this comment and said that we often receive letters of thanks from patients who are visiting the area and need to be seen at the practice.  
SUMMARY

Sue Bennett thanked the patients for taking the time to attend this meeting and said that their input is very much valued.  

She acknowledged that there is always room for improvement and explained to the group that we are always happy to receive ideas and suggestions for improving the service we offer.  She thanked the group for their active participation in today’s meeting and their ideas for improvement.  She said if any of the group thinks of anything else, or if a friend or family member has a suggestion that they should email, write or phone the practice.

Many of participants today stated that they are happy to attend such meets in the future and appreciated being asked their views on the service we offer and they use.  They felt that the practice provided a great service and encouraged us to keep up the good work.

The practice team felt the meeting had been positive and were reassured that our patients were willing to help us improve further the service we offer them.   

ACTION PLAN FOR PRACTICE

· Practice to continue monitoring the changes already implemented for dealing with telephone demand and the ‘scrum’ at 8.30am and adjust/ change as required
· Practice to continue promoting on-line access for appointment booking
· Practice to monitor the introduction of text confirmations and reminders to patients to see if it reduces the number of DNA’s
· Practice to seek patient mobile numbers and consent for sending text reminders to try and reduce DNA’s
· Practice to investigate and consider using local groups and publications for promoting seasonal influenza vaccination clinics.
· Practice to observe and monitor the government directives for opening hours and improved access and adapt according to patient needs.
